Report – Consideration of Proposed RES on land adjacent to Deans Drove

1 Green Belt

A recent statement by Alok Sharma –Minister of State (Communities and Local Government) in Hansard said (With grateful thank sot Anne and Stu McGill of CALM)

The Framework sets out strong protections for Green Belt, stating that inappropriate development should be refused permission except in special circumstances. Green Belt boundary may be altered only in exceptional circumstances, using the Plan process. In the Housing White Paper, Fixing our broken housing market, we proposed that a local authority should be able to alter a Green Belt boundary only when it can show that it has examined all other reasonable options for meeting its development needs. Besides brownfield, the options included under-used land; optimising the density of development; and exploring whether other authorities could help. We will announce our conclusions as soon as possible in 2018.

While Brown Field sites have not been considered in Lytchett Matravers as far as we are aware – the fact that Green Belt sites should only be built on in EXCEPTIONAL circumstances we do not believe has been proven for this village. This proposal especially in regard to the additional numbers of market housing being suggested is perhaps a cynical way of developing a site to bypass this critical legislation.

2 RES- Housing Numbers

An RES is designed to provide low cost/affordable housing for local people. In Purbeck the only sites so far have been of 5-8 houses in villages with no market housing included. Rules were relaxed to encourage more of these sites to be brought forward, so that (we understand) for every 10 RES houses a market one was allowed. 

This current proposal reduces this 1:10 ratio to 1:2 – and every subsequent application has moved this in favour of these market houses. Originally the application was for 34 RES affordable houses, now down to 16 and 7 respectively.

3 Housing Need

The figures for Housing Need in Purbeck were recently revised and we believe went down. Our village will have c.20 from the Huntick Road development and will also have some from the Wessex Water site as this was recently tuned down on this element. We believe this will cover most of our need – and therefore it is likely that if this Deans Drove development goes ahead these RES houses will be surplus to village requirements.

4 Transport

If this development goes ahead and especially if these are offered to people not currently in the village, this will increase transport issues. We currently have a VERY limited bus service, no trains access etc. Therefore this development will rely on people having their own transport exacerbating current transport issues.

Not only do we have Foxhills Road which is a ‘rat run’’ for many commercial vehicles using sat-navs but this lane is also the current ‘route to school’ – and for at least quarter of a mile is where children are expected to walk or cycle on a narrow road with no footpath or street lighting.

5 Traffic issues

Deans Drove suffers the most from the congestion and parking issues from the school traffic. In a small road with no pavements, parking vehicles often stop in such a way that pedestrians are forced to walk in the road.

The top of the Drove is especially a problem with access being blocked and sight lines impeded. This has been brought to the attention of both District and County Councillors. While the PC is working towards the possibility of using the land associated with the Lytchett Astro (MUGA) for some of this parking demand in future, it is highly likely that this particular situation will continue.

6 Character

One of the criteria discussed in our recent meeting with Alan Davies was the Character Appraisal of Lytchett Matravers. 

This document is on Dorset for You  (https://www.dorsetforyou.gov.uk/media/187190/Lytchett-Matravers-TCA-Part-3/pdf/10-05-3013_PDC_TCA__Lytchett_Matravers_Part_3.pdf)  and this section describes Deans Drove as ‘Constant townscape –‘ important for their individual value or contribution to a wider whole. Change in this area is deemed acceptable and sustainable if the overall character is maintained. Deans Drove is a lane with no lighting, pavements etc. It also ha s a varied selection of detached houses, and a designated a ‘village lane’  https://www.dorsetforyou.gov.uk/media/187192/Lytchett-Matravers-TCA-Parts-4-to-6/pdf/10-05-3013_PDC_TCA__Lytchett_Matravers_Parts_4_to_6.pdf)

The inclusion of an ‘estate type ‘development in this village categorised lane would change the nature of this lane beyond the current characterisation and therefore should be turned down on that basis. The above links are to the relevant designations.

Conclusion

The Lytchett Matravers Parish Council has opposed this development in the past for many of these reasons. It is out of character, the housing needs of the village are already being addressed and therefore there is no demonstrable need in this area for an RES site. We would also like to point out that this is a village where windfall sites  (when Wessex Water is included) has already reached the same (if not a little more) than the planned expansion in the current Purbeck Local Plan. While we understand the issue of windfall, this level of additional housing in the village is not planned for in strategic terms and forms a concern for us. This site will only add to these issues of infrastructure needs that are not addressed by this type of housing in a concerted and multi dimensional way.

Adding this PDC Character Appraisal adds to our past objections adds substance to our argument. The change in the ratio of market houses to RES ones in a designated Green Belt area needs to be recognised and suggest this is a way of a way of bypassing this legislation.  We would ask that all of these considerations be considered as a whole, not as individual concerns, as they all form part of the problems of the proposed development of this site. 
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